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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held virtually by Zoom on 14th September 2020

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, B Fitzsimmons, S Smith, A Palmer, H Palmer, 
A Goodyear, Clerk M Whiting, Ward Cllr Collins, 4 members of public
Public participation: No issues raised.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Parish Cllr J Bean (holiday) & Ward Cllr Perry.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell Payments item 6 & Cllr Tomlin CCTV item 20.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 13th July 2020 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
​Play area has re-opened with Covid guidance notices in place. New Wicksteed cradle swing seats have been installed in both Elm and Edgecote parks. Edgecote climbing board replacement is due to arrive late September from Kompan. Village Garden Services will install on receipt.

Reports have been made of anti-social behaviour at Rushmore Park. Cllr A Palmer to obtain dates and times so CCTV footage can be reviewed.

5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 13 offences reported in July & 17 in August. 
Dunstable & Villages Priority Setting meeting will be held via Microsoft Teams on Wed 23rd September at 6:30pm.
Street Watch have resumed Thursday evenings. It was agreed to replace floodlight that was installed by parish council at Collingswells Close near garages to assist with previous anti-social behaviour issues.

Speed Watch not back yet but noted request to operate in Caddington Woods on return.
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins advised that a tree in Collingswells Close had significant branch fall which resulted in damage to garages and fences and required removal of the tree urgently. This work has now been completed.
Brick Kiln Farm has had legal enforcement notices served and a retrospective planning application has been submitted.

Hillcrest Mobile Home Park – enforcement notices have been drawn up and are awaiting approval from legal team before issuing. Licensing also being dealt with by CBC officers.
There has been a huge increase in reporting of enforcement breaches and they are also investigating a report at Dunstable/Mancroft Road.

Application CB/20/01284/FULL Land opposite No 1 Winchfield, Caddington, Luton LU1 4NE was refused by CBC planning officer and applicant has gone to appeal.
Greenvale planning application has been approved. Villages Focus Group have submitted an official complaint. 

There was a serious fire at Jockey Farm recently which Police are investigating.
Caddington Woods residents have requested further Speed Watch patrols when up & running again.

Requested CBC parking enforcement officers to make more patrols in Caddington as time restrictions are being ignored.

Cricketers Pub is currently closed. There will be a CBC licensing hearing meeting end of October.

Encourage Councilors to attend Police Dunstable & Villages Priority Setting meeting as otherwise meeting will be dominated by Dunstable and priorities set there.

Restarted Ward Surgeries at Caddington Woods.

CBC planning have looked at Government Planning for the future white paper. These deal with potential changes in 2023/24. Diversity in needs of Towns and Parishes in Bedfordshire make it hard to comment in order to satisfy everyone. Concerned more so with second paper ‘Changes to the current planning system’ consultation as these changes could be implemented straight away by the Secretary of State in October. 

It was AGREED Clerk to request planning advisor Roger Shrimplin to make comment on this paper too.

7. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL PUBLIC SPACE PROTECTION ORDERS (PSPO)

CBC Executive Committee meeting on 4th August agreed to remove Caddington PSPO alcohol restrictions due to lack of support from public consultation and lack of evidence required from Police. Reassurances have been given from CBC that PSPOs can be reviewed and changed at any point, at present though there is not enough evidence to support a PSPO (alcohol) in the area. A PSPO is only one of many options available to CBC and should Caddington suffer with alcohol related ASB, CBC will look at possible solutions.
8. LUTON ROAD BUS SHELTER
Ward Cllr Collins advised he has chased officers regarding works required to the bus shelter. Resident requested if light could be installed in shelter. 
9. CBC LOCAL PLAN CONSULTATION

Planning advisor Roger Shrimplin submitted comments to CBC on behalf of both Caddington and Slip End parish councils on 10th August 2020. Consultation is now closed and responses are available publically on CBC website. CBC are discussing next stage with Inspector and possibility to have plan adopted early 2021.
10. GOVERNMENT PROPOSED CHANGES TO PLANNING SYSTEM

Government’s proposals for significant reform of the planning system were published for 12 week consultation from 6th August to 29th October 2020. Planning advisor Roger Shrimplin had drafted some comments on these which have been forwarded to Councillors.

It was AGREED to request Roger Shrimplin to submit comments to the Government and NALC and to also review second consultation and make comment on for submission too. 
11. HEATHFIELD CENTRE

Linda Newson, CBC Senior Portfolio Facilities and Assets Manager, advised John Waller on 28th August that CBC are gradually working with staff/groups who have a critical need for services to be provided.  At this current time Heathfield Centre has not been confirmed as a building with a critical need and use of the building has not been authorised by CBC and will remain closed until further notice.
Heathfield Friends are disappointed as they have spent a great deal of time preparing Heathfield Centre to re-open to local groups, but current advice from CBC and now new Government restrictions on gatherings of more than 6 means re-opening is not currently possible.

12. TREES

CBC tree officer Andy Jones surveyed trees on village green following complaints. A schedule of works required was given and requested Clerk to submit an application due to conservation area. Application reference CB/TCA/20/00376 has now been approved for works to be carried out.
Clerk obtained 3 quotes including the removal of 2 dead trees at the Pond (1 dead sycamore on the island and 1 dead hornbeam by the bench)
Treedom Treecare £1245 + VAT, Goodfellers £1750 + VAT. High Elms Tree surgery £2480 + AVT

It was AGREED to order works with Treedom Treecare for £1245 + VAT & Clerk to make them aware that Christmas lights are installed on some of the trees and to ensure no damage is made to cabling.
Clerk to also request CBC tree officer Andy Jones to survey trees in closed churchyard.
13. CASE TRUST HERITAGE GREENWAY 
Lou Kizwini, NFP consultancy services, wrote to the parish council seeking comments on proposal for the Heritage Greenway section north of Caddington before submitting a formal application to CBC.
It was AGREED to support proposed Heritage Greenway (HG) route in orange on Map B and also introduction of physical measure to prevent motorbikes accessing the HG.
14. REMEMBRANCE DAY

Mike Morland is happy to assist with this again and has had discussions with Rev’d Rob O’Neill.
Original plan was for a much reduced Ceremony, with the Churchyard portion being the only Service this year, due to restrictions on the numbers allowed within All Saints Church. A small Ceremony Party would be relocated within the Churchyard, to hold the Service away from the Memorial, with the congregation suitably distanced in the open area of the Churchyard. Wreath-laying to be controlled by one-way guidance to/from the Memorial.

However, looking at the ongoing situation and recent government changes which has been implemented today, there could be a nationwide cancellation of Remembrance Services.

In the event of a full cancellation. Mike proposes to dress the Memorial as normal, without full Ceremony, but with the appropriate PC wreaths and crosses in place for the 11th hour, on 8th Nov and requests permission from the parish council to order crosses and wreaths.
It was AGREED to thank Mike for his assistance with this and to proceed with ordering crosses and wreaths as per previous years. Government guidance to be adhered to at the time for the Remembrance Service and it is hoped a small ceremony will be permitted by then. Soldiers and crosses will be put out on display as last year and permission granted for display in brick bus shelter.
Flying Officer Nicky Roy Vadera from RAF Air Cadets in Dunstable enquired if there will be any event in relation to Remembrance Sunday in Caddington. Clerk to advise that Government guidance will be followed and numbers restricted. 

15.  CHRISTMAS LIGHTS 

Clerk to request Electra Fit to schedule test Christmas lights November and advise if any electrical repairs required.
Clerk to also request quote from Electrafit to install electricity to village sign location, additional tree for Christmas lights and brick bus shelter.
Cllrs Russell & Bean will start organisation of the Christmas light switch on event which will be held on Saturday 5th December. The same format as last year will be followed if permissible by Government Covid guidelines, with the event starting at 5:30pm for food and refreshments, carols led by Caddington Village School Choir and lights switched on at 6pm. Cllr Fitzsimmons to contact The Chequers to discuss their involvement.
16.  VILLAGE SIGN 

Village Sign has been completed. Awaiting further update regarding installation.
17. OSTSTEINBEK TWINNING

Due to Covid, Clerk and Chairman will contact twin town Oststeinbek in Germany to discuss postponing.
18. VILLAGER & ORGANISATION OF THE YEAR

Due to Covid-19 and lockdown it was agreed at the 27th April to defer Villager and Organisation of Year awards.
It was AGREED to postpone for 2020.
19. FLOWER BED SIGN SPONSORSHIP

Town and Country estate agents wish to continue sponsorship of the flower beds with monthly payments of £41.67. Payments were stopped for 4 months (April to July) due to loss of income from Covid. It was AGREED to thank Town & Country for their continued sponsorship and advise back payment is not required.
20. CCTV MAINTENANCE & GDPR POLICY
It was AGREED to adopt LCPAS CCTV GDPR policy previously circulated.
Cllr Tomlin declared a personal interest as he knows James Macpherson

To ensure CCTV system remains fully operational, system installer James Macpherson provided a service contract to cover the four sites (Hyde Road, Manor Road shops, Rushmore Close, Elm Avenue Park) Cost is £200 per month and includes a monthly health check on all cameras, Wi-Fi routed network switches and NVR recording equipment in each location. This will include date time stamp check and update if required, NVR recording and test. Replacement of any faulty equipment (parts not included), retrieval of footage on request training and demonstration when required.
It was AGREED to approve monthly service contract with James Macpherson as above and authorise monthly Standing Order payment of £200. Cllr B Fitzsimmons requested training.
21. DEFIBRILLATOR
To speed up connection process, CBC gave permission to connect Mancroft Road defibrillator to their feeder pillar. Connection works were undertaken by Electra Fit and defibrillator is now registered and fully operational.

Cllr Fitzsimmons advised he has ordered replacement pads and battery for Co-op defibrillator.
22. 2019/20 ANNUAL RETURN COMPLETED CERTIFICATE FROM MAZARS EXTERNAL AUDITORS

No correspondence received, defer to October.
23. BANK RECONCILIATION

The following bank reconciliation and accounts to 31st July 2020 had been provided to Councillors prior to meeting:

	Balance at 31.03.20 b/fwd
	 
	 £ 164,436.12 

	Plus income to date
	 
	 £   72,417.13 

	Subtotal
	 
	 £ 236,853.25 

	Less payments to date
	 
	£33,042.23

	CLOSING FUNDS BALANCE
	 
	 £ 203,811.02 

	 
	 
	 

	Represented by balance 
	 
	 

	Current Account
	 
	 £ 153,921.33 

	Tracker Account
	 
	 £   50,986.09 

	Subtotal
	 
	 £ 204,907.42 

	less unpresented cheques
	 
	 £     1,096.40 

	CLOSING BALANCE
	 
	 £ 203,811.02 

	 
	 
	 

	DIFFERENCE
	 
	 £                -   

	Unpresented cheque
	 
	 

	106268
	Pension
	 £        747.01 

	106243
	preschl
	 £        349.39 

	 
	total
	 £     1,096.40 


24. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Great British Spring Clean 11th to 27th September – fwd Cllrs 21/8

BATPC Sept newsletter – fwd Cllrs 19/8

BATPC Local Gove planning consultations – fwd Cllrs 19/8

BATPC NALC response to LGA Code of Conduct consultation – fwd Cllrs 19/8

CBC Public Realm Scheme – fwd  Cllrs 26/8 and Clerk responded

CBC Town & Parish Council Covid update – 28/8/ fwd Cllrs

CBC Temp road closure Chaul End Rd 1-3 Sept – 9/8 fwd Cllrs
25. ONLINE BANKING 

Unity Bank account is now open. Clerk M Whiting can view and submit payments but unable to authorise payments. Cllrs M Russell, M Tomlin and A Palmer can view and authorise payments but unable to submit payments. Transfer of funds and closure of Barclays Bank account should be completed by 22nd September.


26. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
NALC pay scales for 2020-21 have been agreed and staff salaries back dated to April in accordance with job contracts.

It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise payments:
	01/08/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      10.00 

	01/08/2020
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	01/08/2020
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	24/08/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £      58.79 

	25/08/2020
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	28/08/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      37.79 

	01/09/2020
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	01/09/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/09/2020
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	25/09/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      58.53 

	25/09/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC phone 
	 £      58.31 

	25/09/2020
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	M Whiting
	Balance salary Sept + backdate increase
	 £     517.73 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     870.06 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     976.52 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	Village Garden Services
	Maint July,Aug,cover,watering, parks
	 £  2,431.40 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	Maxine Whiting
	Reimburse Groundsman gloves
	 £      27.79 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	Darren Hunter
	Backdate pay increase Apr-Sept
	 £     104.04 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	Electra Fit
	Mancroft Rd defib elec connection
	 £     277.43 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	Affordable Companies
	Laminator and groundsman equip
	 £     157.52 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	Wicksteed Leisure
	Cradle seats for Edgecote park
	 £     377.58 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	Kompan
	Replacement part for Edgecote park
	 £     252.00 

	14/09/2020
	Online
	Community Heartbeat Trust
	Defib balance for annual support 20-21
	 £      74.40 


27. PRINTER 
It was AGREED Clerk to purchase A3 brother printer from Affordable companies for £175 + VAT for printing of A3 posters and planning application drawings. Clerk has also upgraded Zoom package on personal credit card to allow meetings not to be restricted to 40minutes. Cost is £14.39 (£11.99 + VAT)/month. 
28. PLANNING 
Planning Committee held a zoom meeting on 7th September. Minutes and Terms of Reference were AGREED.
Hillcrest Mobile Home Park licensing and enforcement issues are being dealt with by CBC officers.
Queries have been raised regarding ownership and access rights over Ancient Waterway, rear of Millfield Way. Clerk to request details from CBC and Land Registry. Cllr A Palmer also heard land rear of there is for sale.

Member of public raised issue of land for sale near Bury Farm. These include Folly Wood and The Spinney which are believed to be ancient woodland which needs protecting. Resident to email Clerk with details and Clerk to forward to CBC tree officer Andy Jones for advice on protection of trees.
29. CO-OPTION OF COUNCILLOR
It was RESOLVED to co-opt Vicky Malone. Clerk to forward the declaration of acceptance of office and agreement to abide by the code of conduct, and CBC Register of interests link to be completed within 28days.
Meeting Closed at 9:00pm
5
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------

